
Dear NAHMA Members, 
 
Yesterday, the IRS published final regulations that amend LIHTC compliance monitoring regulations.  As 
stated in the summary below, these final regulations revise and clarify the requirement to conduct 
physical inspections and review low-income certifications and other documentation. The final 
regulations will affect owners of low-income housing projects that claim the credit, the tenants in those 
low-income housing projects, and the State and local housing credit agencies that administer the credit. 
 
More information on these changes, including responses to the Agency’s request for comment in 2016, 
are included below. To read the attached final regulations online, please click here. 
 
Thanks, 
Juliana 

 
 
Background information from the Final Regulations:  
 
1.       Sample Size – Whether the REAC Numbers Should Replace the 20-Percent Rule for Physical 

Inspection and Low-Income Certification Review 
Historically, the Treasury Department and the IRS have not required an Agency physically to inspect 
every low-income residential unit in a low-income project. Decades ago, the Treasury Department 
and the IRS determined that a sample was adequate if it included at least 20 percent of a project's 
low-income units, regardless of the total number of low-income units in the project. (T.D. 8430, 57 
FR 40121, September 2, 1992). 
 
The REAC protocol requires sample sizes that differ from those that the Treasury Department and 
the IRS had required. In developing that protocol, HUD sought to determine sample sizes that would 
yield equally reliable inferences regardless of the size of the number of residential units in a project. 
HUD's statistical analysis produced minimum sample sizes that are much lower than 20 percent of 
large projects' units but somewhat higher than 20 percent of total units for small projects. The 
implication of the HUD conclusions was that the tax regulations' 20 percent requirement for low-
income housing credit inspections may have been unnecessarily burdensome for large projects and 
may have failed adequately to assess habitability in smaller ones. 
 
In the temporary regulations the Treasury Department and the IRS responded to that implication 
with a two-step process—minimum sample size was reduced for large projects, and taxpayers were 
asked whether analogous statistical considerations should be applied to increase minimum sample 
sizes for small ones. 
 
One commenter responded that it was not concerned about ending the 20-percent rule for projects 
with a relatively small number of low-income units, because it is among those Agencies whose State 
or local rules require them to inspect a minimum number of units that exceeds the minimum 
numbers in Rev. Proc. 2016-15. 
 
These final regulations remove the rule that allows minimum sample size to be the lesser of 20-
percent of the total number of low-income units or the minimum unit sample size set forth in the 
Low-Income Housing Credit Minimum Unit Sample Size Reference Chart. Instead, under these final 
regulations, Agencies must inspect no fewer units than the number specified for projects of the 

https://www.nahma.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Amendments-to-the-Low-Income-Housing-Credit-Compliance-Monitoring-Regulations.pdf


relevant size as set forth in the Low-Income Housing Credit Minimum Unit Sample Size Reference 
Chart. The Treasury Department and the IRS have determined that the REAC numbers produce a 
statistically valid sampling of units, which establishes confidence in the compliance monitoring 
results for projects of varying size. The Treasury Department and the IRS have further determined 
that the REAC numbers reasonably balance burden on Agencies, tenants, and building owners with 
the need to adequately monitor habitability and compliance with the low-income housing credit 
income and gross-rent restrictions. Agencies, however, continue to have discretion to inspect and 
review more units as they see fit. 
 

2.       Notification Timeframe – Whether the Final Regulations Should Shorten the Reasonable-Notice 
Time Frame 
The temporary regulations require an Agency to select low-income units to inspect and low-income 
certifications to review in a manner that will not give advance notice that a particular low-income 
unit (or low-income certifications for a particular low-income unit) will or will not be inspected (or 
reviewed) for a particular year. The temporary regulations allow an Agency to give an owner 
reasonable notice that an inspection of the building and low-income units or review of low-income 
certifications will occur, whether or not an Agency is selecting the same units for inspection and for 
low-income certification review. The temporary regulations provide that reasonable notice is 
generally no more than 30 days, but they also provide a very limited extension for certain 
extraordinary circumstances beyond an Agency's control such as natural disasters and severe 
weather conditions. 
 
The Treasury Department and the IRS requested comments on whether the same maximum amount 
of notice is reasonable for physical inspections as for low-income certification review. Additionally, 
the Treasury Department and the IRS requested comments on whether, for physical inspections, the 
reasonable-notice time frame should be shortened. For example, under the REAC protocol, an 
inspector provides a 15-day notice of an upcoming HUD inspection of a project but same-day 
identification of the units to be inspected. No comments were received. 
 
These final regulations shorten the reasonable notice requirement to a 15-day notice that a project 
will experience an upcoming physical inspection or review of low-income certification. The Treasury 
Department and Internal Revenue Service believe that the 15-day notice period gives building 
owners reasonable notice that a review of low-income certifications will occur and gives building 
owners and tenants reasonable notice that a project will be inspected and that low-income units will 
be inspected if they are in the random sample that will later be selected. 
 
The statistical validity of inspecting only a sample of the low-income units in a project depends on 
the sample being random and representative. Thus, the validity would be destroyed if a project 
owner had an opportunity to selectively prepare the units in the sample for inspection. Consistent 
with preserving the validity of the inspection process, an Agency must select the low-income units to 
inspect in a manner that will not give advance notice that a particular low-income unit will or will 
not be inspected. Accordingly, the final regulations clarify that an Agency may notify the owner of 
the particular low-income units for inspection only on the day of inspection. The Treasury 
Department and IRS note that, under the REAC protocol, HUD or HUD-Certified REAC inspectors 
randomly select low-income units for inspection on the day of inspection. 

 

Juliana Bilowich, Manager of Government Affairs 
National Affordable Housing Management Association 



400 N. Columbus St., Suite 203, Alexandria, VA 22314 
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NAHMA is the leading voice for affordable housing management, advocating on behalf of 
multifamily property managers and owners whose mission is to provide quality affordable 
housing. 
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